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SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

DATE: May 7, 2007

CALL TO ORDER: 6:30pm
PRESENT:  Michelle Curran, Chairman; Lawrence W. Gil, Vice Chairman; Daniel J. Poliquin; John Sherman; Charles Blinn (6:34pm) 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: The Boy Scouts present at the meeting are asked to lead the selectmen in the Pledge of Allegiance.

C. Blinn arrives at 6:34pm

MINUTES:

►Motion by J. Sherman and second by D. Poliquin to approve the minutes of April 30, 2007.
VOTE: 3-0-2 C. Blinn and L. Gil abstains
PUBLIC COMMENT: 
No members of the public wishing to speak.
J. Hoch states that the group of Boy Scouts present tonight are working towards earning their Citizenship and Government Merit Badge.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT:

Correspondence:
J. Hoch informs the Board that the DES Water Quality Certification regarding the Route 125 Project has been received and a copy was forwarded to the Conservation Commission.  He states that each Selectman received a letter from Chief Savage regarding elderly housing in Plaistow; a flyer from NH Voluntary Organizations Active in Disaster explaining that the CAP agencies are the main point of contact for people who have problems related to flooding and an email from Norm Bouchard regarding Town Report & Warrant distribution.   J. Hoch informs the Board that the Local Government Center is doing another session of “Obtaining Community Acceptance of your Building Program.”  This was the program that L. Gil attended this fall which led to a follow-up meeting with the Highway Garage Committee and David Provan.  
J. Sherman asks how L. Gil found the program and meeting.

L. Gil states that the program generated a lot of great ideas and the presenters approach is a sound one.  To implement the ideas presented requires a fair amount of effort to gain the support and Town involvement that you want.  A key point in the presentation is to get someone from the public more directly involved in a leadership role. He states that he learned it is more important to get the community to buy into the project vs the Town trying to sell the project.  He believes that after the last vote failed at Town Meeting we need to regroup.  We have issues with the size and the structure of the current Highway Garage, as well as issues with the Salt Shed.

J. Sherman asks if the Highway Garage Committee has met recently.

L. Gil states that it has not.  Since the defeat at Town Meeting it was discussed that this group needs to move into a larger forum like the CIP Committee.  He knows that the staff working at the Highway Garage is still working in the same conditions and he believes this is frustrating for them.  He is frustrated himself.

J. Hoch states that the Selectmen have received a notice from BTLA regarding a change of administrative rule which clarifies some language, a revised water conservation plan from Brown Hill Estates that adjusts the standard customer charge, an email via John Sherman about the Livestrong Event in Atkinson on May 18th, an email from Chris Simmons with concerns about elderly housing ordinance and specific issues regarding Ron Brown’s application, emails from Susan Whittaker, Jody Robertson-Schramm and Kristen Lewis Savage regarding the Elderly Housing Ordinance and the 2007 edition of “Knowing the Territory” survey of municipal law from NHMA.  He informs the Selectmen that if they need their own copy we can purchase one.
M. Curran asks if there is much of a change year to year.

J. Hoch states the changes are minimal each year.  He states the changes are technical points that you would research someplace else.  He states that if your copy is 5 or 6 years old it is a good idea to replace it.
Waste:
J. Hoch informs the Board that we have had a request for an updated recycling newsletter from Waste Management.    He spoke with Waste Management and they are able to prepare this letter.  He recommends mailing the newsletter and states the goal would be to encourage more recycling given the low rate of diversion we have currently and the possibility of saving money on disposal.  He states that setting up a bulk mail permit of our own would be $160 for the one time set up fee and $160 annually for the use for a total of $320.  The actual mailing would be approximately $800 or more.  The total costs could be covered if this newsletter encourages recycling of 0.3% of the current rate of trash disposal.

J. Sherman is in favor of mailing the Waste Management Newsletter.
M. Curran states that we did mail this document out a few years ago and she felt it was a good document that you could put on the refrigerator and refer to.

►Consensus of the Board is to mail the Waste Management Newsletter.
L. Gil states that in his household he is the only one that is looking at what type of plastic can be recycled (example: 1 & 2).  He is wondering if there are other programs available through Waste Management that would expand the types of plastic past 1 & 2.

J. Hoch will ask and see if Waste Management’s current services can be expanded.

Cable:
J. Hoch states that Cable Coordinator Bob Carolan has been developing a RFP for services to redesign the camera/broadcast system upstairs as well as for upgrades to the overall studio capacity.

J. Sherman would like this project done concurrent with the renovations being done.

L. Gil would like to see a similar system or speak to people to see the pros and cons of the system.  He would like to research this and have a system that meets our needs.
J. Hoch states that Cable Committee Chairman Henry Szmyt and Cable Coordinator Bob Carolan are looking into other communities.  J. Hoch will be touring Bedford, NH with H. Szmyt and B. Carolan.  Bedford is considered a state of the art facility.

Assessing:

J. Hoch states that the Assessor’s Agent Wil Corcoran has been scheduled for the May 21, 2007 work session.
Human Services:

J. Hoch states that the Human Services Quarterly Statistics are in the Selectmen’s Folders.
Finance:
J. Hoch states that we have moved to paying bills weekly to better handle cash management.  He states that Treasurer Bernadine FitzGerald has run projections through June, including school payments and payroll, excluding non-property tax revenues and accounts payable.  This projection shows a cash balance of approximately $66,500.  On a monthly basis, our accounts payable and non-property tax revenues generally offset one another with revenues around $400,000 and the normal expenses for May and June 2006 were between $350,000 and $400,000 for each month.  He states that DOT is looking for $170,000 for their portion of the waterline project.  This is something that will take some finagling and we hope to see some income come in with taxes.

J. Sherman asks J. Hoch to review the tax bill protocol.

J. Hoch states that by State Law the bills are due July 2nd.  The bills are out early but are due at the same time as they are every year.

Grants:
J. Hoch states that in preparation for the audit, Nikki Carr has identified several grants that she is unable to identify when they were accepted.   Those grants are:

▪$5,475.00 Thielsch Engineering: Town Hall boiler system changes improved efficiency. Credit to Town Hall Renovation Account
▪$7,235.04 State of NH/FEMA: Reimbursement for materials and time spent during the May 2006 floods.   Credit Revenues
▪ $54,138.23 State of NH: Funds used for the PD Communication Voter/Repeater System.  This grant allowed the PD to convert from analog to digital.  The NH State Police and Rock. County Sheriff run on digital.  In mutual aid situations police, fire and medical are dispatched from the County Sheriff’s dispatchers.  This change needed to be made within 5 years and allows the PD to be compatible for upgrades and communication with other agencies in and out of state. 
▪$10,110.00 NH Dept. of Safety: Plaistow PD received 6 standardized AOCO-25 compliant digital/analog capable Motorola XTS3000 portable radios with accessories that are valued at $1,685.00 each.  Accept and authorize expenditure
▪$3,525.00 NH Dept. Health & Human Services: Reimbursement for mosquito control expenses eligible per HB1464. Credit revenues

M. Curran asks why the boiler funds went back to the Town Hall Renovation Fund and not the General Fund.

J. Hoch states that the up front costs were spent out of the Town Hall Renovation Funds and then reimbursed back to the Town Hall Renovation Funds.

►Motion by J Sherman and Second by L. Gil to accept the grants on the May4, 2007 memo from Nikki Carr regarding Grant Approvals.
J. Sherman states that he remembers discussing the radio.

N. Carr states that she researched the minutes and it was discussed but she could not find an acceptance.

VOTE: 5-0-0

Emergency:
J. Hoch states that Emergency Management Coordinator Bill Scully has passed along the preliminary application material from the April storms.  We will be submitting for damage reimbursement but there is not much to claim.
J. Sherman states that this is because of the work we continue to do on drainage.
J. Hoch states this is true.
Centennial/Civil War Monument:
J. Hoch states that Committee Chairman Barry Sargent provided an update of the Centennial/Civil war Monument Event.  The committee has reworked their budget both in proposed expenses and projected income and is showing a balanced budget of around $17,500 of expenses and $17,800 of income.  J. Hoch states that the geophysical company that is trying to find the hidden time capsule will be here on May 15, 2007 weather permitting.
Donation Policy:
J. Hoch has submitted a draft of the donation policy to the Selectmen per their request.

D. Poliquin states that in section two of the policy it states that the Town Manager will accept or reject offers.  He states that earlier in the policy it states something different.  He will look the policy over and highlight this issue he has for J. Hoch.

J. Hoch states that the $5,000 number in the policy is used because that is what the Selectmen can accept as an agenda item without holding a hearing.  After $5,000 it needs to be a public hearing.
King Information:

J. Hoch states that King Information Systems has completed their assessment and inventory of Town Records.  They spent most of Friday reviewing their findings and recommendations with individual departments.  Their report is a fairly lengthy document.  J. Hoch states that he will be reviewing the entire package and discussing phasing and strategies with department heads.  The desired outcome is to streamline files and record storage, reduce unnecessary clutter and excessive storage and to be able to provide more accurate and timely information to citizens making requests.  He states that as we begin the project there will be a trickle down effect and cabinets can be moved to match the needs of departments.  His expectation is that as we sift through the report we will find areas that we can begin to make changes.
Traffic Calming:

J. Hoch states that he will be meeting with a Representative from NHDOT on May 22nd to discuss pedestrian safety and traffic calming possibilities.
Health:

J. Hoch states that the Selectmen received a memo from Health Officer Dennise Horrocks regarding the Town’s Mosquito Control Program.  Surveillance efforts will be focused on mosquitoes to forecast risk rather than through the collection of dead birds.  This change has been reviewed and approved by Public Health Veterinarians and NHDHHS Bureau of Disease Control.  Dead birds were used as an indicator and we now know that we have West Nile in the area.  If residents encounter a dead bird, do not touch it with your bare hands, double bag the remains and place it in the garbage receptacle or burry the bird.
Planning:

J. Hoch states that the changes made to RSA 676:12 were listed in the NHMA Final Legislative Bulletin from 2006.  

D. Poliquin states that he is not reading this RSA to mean that the developers are vested; he does not believe that the amendment to ordinance was a legal notice.

J. Hoch states that when the Planning Board posted the amendment, it served as the legal notice.
D. Poliquin reads the ordinance and states the change was the warrant Article and the posting would have been the Warrant Article.

M. Curran states that the developers came in after Town Meeting and were heard under the approved Warrant Article.

J. Hoch states that after Town Meeting the ordinance is law.  If we proposed another amendment to the ordinance, anything that came in between Town Meeting and the posted change would then be vested under that change.

D. Poliquin states that we should have acted two weeks ago.

L. Gil explains that when you made the ordinance posting it locked it in until the vote, then the vote on the warrant article made it law.  In the past if it was voted down then you would revert back and this is what the change to the RSA addresses.

M. Curran states that this RSA is about time clocks.

J. Sherman states that the current ordinance has been in affect since January.  Some of the plans were heard before Town Meeting.  If it had failed they would not have been vested.
M. Curran states this is correct and some developers came before the Board knowing that there was a chance that it would not pass.
Town Report:
J. Hoch states that he has prepared alternatives for preparation, publication and distribution of the Town Warrant and Annual Report. 
1. Produce a shorter book that includes warrant and mail.  Provide a supplement produced “in-house” and available over the web with additional information not in the smaller book.  

Example:  Atkinson’s report is about 80 pages.  They use Laurel Press and have them batch the reports for mailing.  The cost for 3,300 books is $6,592.  The Town purchases a $50 permit (yearly fee) themselves for bulk mailing from the post office.  Press delivers the batched books to the Post Office and the Town pays $708 for mailing.  Before Town meeting they also mail 3,300 warrant pamphlets and that cost is $411.  The Total for their book, mailing and the warrant mailing is $8,419.

2. Produce the same book, break Town into “neighborhoods” and organize volunteers to adopt a neighborhood for delivery.  Make available at usual public places as well.

3. Mail a warrant only before town meeting.

4. Produce warrant as a supplement in Carriage Towne News delivered to Plaistow addresses

5. Make a limited number of full length paper copies “in-house”, make available on web and CD-Rom.

6. Postcards to residents announcing availability of paper and electronic copies of Town Report.

7. “Subscription request” distribution – people would call or write requesting a copy to be delivered if they cannot get to a distribution site.

8. Change delivery date to 2 weeks after deliberative session rather than one week before vote (legal requirement).

J. Sherman states that most of the complaints he has heard are that people want to see the Warrant before the Town Meeting.

M. Curran states she has heard that complaint, as well as that the book costs too much.  She states a resident came to a public meeting and expressed both of these issues to us.
L. Gil states that he likes the idea of the Carriage Town News delivery.

M. Curran states that we should nail down costs to alleviate frustration.

J. Sherman would like to pursue 3 and 8.

M. Curran asks about the in-house supplement option.

J. Hoch states that we would take a close look at “must include” items and the Warrant.  We would produce a small book with these items and distribute fewer of those.  If you look at our distribution of Town Reports, there are a low number of books going out.
C. Blinn states that there will be a lot of questions if the book is out 2 weeks early.  He asks if staff will have the time available to explain the answers to the questions.  He thinks that there should be an information sheet with background information for the planning articles.  

M. Curran states we have an intent statement after the articles.  She states that by law we are restricted in the language.  She suggests that people come to the Planning Board Public Hearings and voice their questions and concerns.  Too much information passed out at Town Meeting time can shut the door and turn people off.

C. Blinn states if you are looking to make things better you need to make it easier for people to understand.  

M. Curran asks if it is possible to run down the planning articles at Deliberative Session.

J. Hoch states that this can be done but unlike the Selectmen articles, they cannot be changed.  He suggests a Planning Board informational meeting before Town Meeting that reviews the ordinances  

C. Blinn states that now that we are re-running the board meetings it will grab people’s attention.  He states that the Deliberative Session being rerun will be a benefit to the public.  

M. Curran likes the looks of the smaller versions of the Town Report.

J. Hoch suggests that we look at the issues and suggestions presented and come back to the table to discuss this.

J. Sherman would like to identify the issues as A, B &C and address the number of solutions that solve the issues.  He is in favor of mailing the Warrant before Deliberative Session.

OTHER BUSINESS:

L. Gil states that we just spent a long session between the Planning Board and Board of Selectmen.  We heard from both boards and the residents. What he did not hear is a resolution.  Our intent was to help work with the Planning Board to identify the issues with ordinance and ensure going forward the Town was in a good position.  We need to make a clear stand on this issue.  That is what we started out to do.

M. Curran states that Planning Board Chairman Tim Moore asked for the time to digest this and decide on a course of action at the next meeting.  We have four applicants before the Board and that will cap the number of units allowed.  Then the ordinance will be amended for Town Meeting. 

D. Poliquin states that he disagrees with M. Curran because any of the four projects can be withdrawn or portions of the projects can be eliminated.  He would like to see the issues in the ordinance that are creating the problems addressed.  Just because these four are vested does not mean that it can not change.  Something can change tomorrow.

M. Curran asks if L. Komornick has heard back from the lawyer about some of the issues.

M. Curran states the Planning Board has asked their lawyer if they can insist on phasing plans and if we make developers uphold the elderly housing intent of the ordinance.

D. Poliquin states he would like to see if we can have Jason speak to Town Counsel about an injunction to put a hold on these developments.  If this development is started it is going to create a hardship.

J. Sherman states that when the Board of Selectmen left the Planning Board meeting we agreed we were not going to take action until the Planning Board discussed this at their next meeting.

L. Gil wanted to get this back on the table so the public can understand where we are on this.  The Planning Board is going to be waiting for an opinion from their legal counsel and that may not come at their next meeting.
J. Hoch states the answers from counsel will ready for the next meeting.

M. Curran states that she was disappointed that they were not ready for the past meeting.

L. Gil states that he has some issues with ADA vs. Fair Housing Act.  He would like some certainty that under the ADA standards we will be able to enforce what the original intent was.  He would like a good legal opinion to say the intent is part of the ordinance.  He wants to know what developers will get what allotment out of the cap and who defines what the cap is.  He understands that the allotment is sequential and those at the end are going to have an issue because their funding is based on what they can build.  These are huge issues and there may be nothing we can do, but he would still like to ask an Attorney.
J. Sherman states that we should meet with Town Counsel and get these questions answered.  He would like to pursue D. Poliquin’s question about an injunction.

L. Gil states that we as the Board of Selectmen wanted to be in a position to help resolve this and if that’s the case then we need to say in that mode and not be confrontational.  Whether we need to consider the meetings or other methods we need to keep this on the burner.

D. Poliquin would like Attorney Kalman to come into a meeting to discuss this and work out our questions.

J. Sherman would be in favor of recommending the Board of Selectmen meet with Town Counsel.

L. Gil suggests that we get the Planning Board and their Attorney’s answers before meeting with our Attorney.

J. Hoch states that there are two pieces being discussed.  There is D. Poliquin’s issue of stopping this from happening and then there are the questions that the Board has on wording and intent.   He is in favor of getting these questions answered by an Attorney.
M. Curran is not speaking for the Planning Board, but her understanding is that they would like to work through the wording and not request the Special Town Meeting.  The discussion needs to be two separate discussions.  

C. Blinn asks if Attorney Sumner Kalman was involved with this ordinance over the last two years.

M. Curran states that Attorney Kalman is not the Planning Board’s Attorney.
C. Blinn asks if Attorney Kalman has a conflict of interest because he represents an applicant.

J. Hoch suggests that he has been speaking with Planning Coordinator Leigh Komornick about the legal questions.  He suggests that at ordinance time of this year we have a third counsel review both Board’s work for the interest of the Town.

J. Sherman thinks it is a good idea to get advice.  It is his personal opinion that he would be in favor of the Special Town Meeting and suggests that the cap be reduced in the ordinance.  He believes this would reduce the concern of reworking wording in a short period of time.  At the joint meeting people were concerned with the number of units and the draining of resources.  He is not sure we can handle this type of development.  

M. Curran states that even at the 10% it is challengeable.  You need to prove that you can not handle the development and she believes it would be challengeable.  We based this on the build out analysis and she thinks it is still challengeable.  If we lower it we may be in the same position.

D. Poliquin states that he believes this is defendable.  He asks if the Planning and Code Enforcement Departments could handle this type of building and he did not get an answer.  He states that these types of developments are usually done on Town Water.  The voice of the citizens is that we need to do something.

J. Hoch states that we need to look at the issues surrounding any cap.  If there is a legitimate use, it works.  We seem to be in the muddy middle and whatever way we go we need to have legal advice that we can defend the cap.  It is harder to have a number on how it will affect water and sewer since it is private.

L. Gil states that there is going to be a community system and you are basing that withdrawal on 100 plus units and you have the disposal issue.  The water supply very clearly may be impacted.  

J. Hoch states the water and septic issues are present for any kind of density.  Whether this is workforce, residential or elderly housing we have these issues.

C. Blinn states he found it awkward that he was not up to speed on this ordinance.  He asked what changed and how did this go from elderly housing to benefit the community to a plan that takes care of the developers.
M. Curran states that we did not qualify for HUD because our community is too wealthy.  This meant our old ordinance could not be used.  We changed it to suit the needs of Plaistow. 

C. Blinn states that the Planning Board did not realize the impact and now the Board of Selectmen have to be in charge of taxation and are ultimately responsible for the welfare of the Town.  He thinks the Planning Board put him in an unjust situation and this bothers him.  He hopes the Planning Board pays more attention in the future.  He states that the comparison given was Londonderry, NH and that is a much bigger Town.  He worries because the Town of Plaistow is 1 of 2 towns in New Hampshire without a body of water.

M. Curran states that by the next Town Meeting this ordinance will need to be adjusted.  The 4 developments before the Board will take up the remainder of the year. A new ordinance will be in the Warrant.

►Consensus of the Board is to seek legal counsel to discuss the issues raised by both boards and decide what action the Board of Selectmen would like to take.

J. Hoch states that there was an issue about Attorney Kalman’s objectivity and would like direction from the Board.
►Consensus of the Board is to address this with Attorney Kalman and see if he recuses himself.  
L. Gil would like a statement in writing from Attorney Kalman if he is unable to hear the case.

J. Sherman states that this development will have a potential impact on the school system.  If the new units will be ideal for elderly housing and the houses they vacate may be purchased with children filling the houses, this is a significant impact.

SELECTMEN REPORTS:

J. Sherman states that we have a sample of the Old Home Day schedule and the date of the event is Saturday June 30th.  He asks if all Selectmen have a copy of the Master plan.  He raises the issue that SB88-Collective Bargaining Agreement would allow three employees to form a collective bargaining agreement as well as other concerns.
►Motion by J. Sherman and second by D. Poliquin to direct the Town Manager to contact our legislatures to encourage them to defeat SB88.

L. Gil would like to know the other side of this.

J. Hoch states that this was developed for communities with overnight fire departments that are staffed by 1 person answering calls. He can appreciate the global safety issue but it will affect towns.  Changing the agreement total from ten to three employees is an issue, considering this is a low majority and he could upset three employees in one day.  This is a mixed bag.

L. Gil does not see that the good out-ways the bad.

J. Sherman suggests that the Town Manager add a statement to the letter that allows for the legislators to provide other information in support or vote against it.
VOTE: 5-0 U/A

C. Blinn does not have a report.

L. Gil states that Conservation Commission met and they reviewed a water conservation plan from Brown Development.  There is very little the Conservation Commission can refer to.  This seems to be putting the cart before the horse since there is no well in place.  The Source Water Protection Plan and Aquifer Protection Overlay have been researched and the Conservation Commission is going to meet again this week to discuss this development.  He invites people interested to attend and express their concerns. 
J. Sherman asks if the Conservation Commission has regulatory control on the development.

L. Gil states that is what the Conservation Commission is going to find out.  They are looking to protect the water in Town.

J. Sherman suggests the Conservation Commission meeting be put on Cable.  At some point he would like have a discussion about who is responsible water quality.  He does not see what we are doing is working and he is concerned with this.

L. Gil states a Source Water Protection Plan was put in place a few years ago.  You could see the sources of contamination on Route 125 and the interaction of people drawing water, septage and MBTE contamination is staggering.  This Town has not faced a serious drought since the 1960s.  We could not find a water source then.  We have more than doubled our population and have no new sources.

J. Sherman states that water and who is responsible for it is an important issue.  He states that this may be a joint meeting with the Conservation Commission in the future. 

L. Gil suggests including Rockingham Planning Commission and NHDES. 

D. Poliquin does not have a report.  He asks about capping of drains at the safety complex.

J. Hoch states that this was done to create a meeting room.

D. Poliquin asks who authorized this.

J. Hoch states that he did.

D. Poliquin states that it was his understanding that the Board of Selectmen gives authorization for building renovations.  He would prefer this come to the Board in the future. 

M. Curran reviews the specifics of the new plan for 144 units from Developer Ron Brown.  There are some legal questions and the Planning Board Coordinator will be researching this.  She judged the Lion’s Club Auction Birdhouses.  Sunday she and C. Blinn attended the Eagle Scout Ceremony for Shawn Quigley.
J. Hoch reminds people that Saturday is Household Hazardous Waste Day at the Landfill from 9am-noon and that the Landfill is open Wednesday from 4-8pm.

ADJOURNMENT:

M. Curran declares the meeting closed at 8:42pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Nicole Carr

Recording Secretary  
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